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President’s Message
Dear HBA Ohana, 

Merry Christmas to 
you all! It is such a 
blessing to be able 
to live in a place 
that recognizes and 
celebrates the birth 
of our Lord and 
Savior, Jesus Christ. 
As we reflect upon 
the birth of Christ, 

I am humbled when I realize that our 
God, who created the universe, sent 
His only son to this earth to live among 
us as one of us. The birth of Jesus was 
the fulfillment of God’s promise that 
He would send a Savior. As we learned 
from the gospel, and from so many 
other great stories in the Bible, God is 
always faithful to carry out His plans and 
promises, especially for His children.

At Hawaii Baptist Academy, I am 
humbled again when I see God’s 
faithfulness at work through the 
success of our school. This October, 
we saw the completion of our new 
Science, Arts and Technology Building 
and Learning Resource Center at our 
high school campus. Now, we are 
renovating classrooms in the Bessie 
Fleming Building. The high school 
expansion project is expected to be 
finished by January 2014. 

As of November, our total committed 
from gifts, pledges and designated 
funds for our Capital Campaign has 
reached 78 percent of our $17 million 
goal. We ask that you continue to 
keep us in your prayers as we trust 
God for His provision. 

There is still plenty of time to contribute  
to the campaign. We ask that you 
prayerfully consider how you can 
be a part of HBA’s legacy. For more 
information on the Capital Campaign, 
please visit our website, www.hba.net.

 

Many of you have already given to 
our campaign, and we are sincerely 
thankful for your generosity. For all  
of us, this project has been a journey 
of faith, and we are very grateful for 
your unwavering support. Each of  
you has been an answer to prayer,  
and we continue to praise God for 
your benevolence. 

In addition to our new buildings,  
we are also celebrating the integration 
of new technology. At the start of 
the school year, our high school 
students were issued individual iPads, 
which have taken the place of several 
textbooks and many paper notes and 
handouts. Our kindergarten through 
fourth grade students also received 
class sets of iPads, which are shared 
between classrooms among the 
different grade levels. In this edition  
of Soaring Eagle, we highlight how  
our teachers and students are using 
this new technology. We also take 
some time to explore practical, and 
spiritual, guidelines for parents as they 
lead and mentor their children through 
this rapidly changing, digital era. 

Finally, we are celebrating our  
65th anniversary. In its infancy,  
HBA began as a two grade school  
in transported army barracks. Now,  
we have grown to a full K-12 program 
on three campuses. I truly believe  
that God has rewarded our faithfulness 
to our mission, which is to reach every 
student and their families with the 
good news of Jesus Christ. Because  
of this, I am truly amazed and thankful 
when I see what God has done, and  
it has been an honor and a privilege  
to be a part of this amazing journey.

In Christ,

Richard T. Bento
President
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“The Hawaiian Words app gives me a new  
Hawaiian word every day. I like it because I get  
to learn something new, then I text my friends  
the word that I learn.” – Jordan Kauwe, senior

“I listen to the NPR app every day because  
I participate in the Model U.N. It helps me keep  
up with the news.” – Alecia Griffin, junior

“I like Membean. It teaches you vocabulary words 
without being boring.” – Kaitlyn Nomura, sophomore

“I watch the video tutorials on Khan Academy to 
help me with my math.” – Johanna Wilford, freshman

What App Do You Use Everyday?

Stylus Pens — The Wacom Bamboo 
Stylus ($39) is well-weighted, comfortable 
and has a great rubber tip. It also includes a 
ballpoint pen. 

Keyboards — The Logitech Ultrathin 
Keyboard Cover ($99) has a slim design 
and sticks perfectly to your iPad with the 
power of a magnet. The keyboard  
can also double as a cover, so you  
can carry it with you everywhere you 
go. Students are welcome to test these 
keyboards out in our library.

iPad Mania!
Spruce up your iPad with these recommended accessories from cnet.com

Most viewed HBA YouTube video
Subscribe to our YouTube channel at  
www.youtube.com/HBAEaglesTV

Most liked HBA Facebook post 
Follow us at www.facebook.com/HBAEagles 
and at www.facebook.com/HBAAlumni 
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Students began the 2013–14 school year with lighter 
backpacks. Instead of being issued 30 pounds of 
textbooks, the high school students were supplied 
with individual iPads. 

The iPad Initiative was announced to HBA families 
in May 2013, in a letter from President Bento. 
According to HBA Vice President Ron Shiira(’75), 
the initiative supports the school’s on-going efforts 
to provide students with access to technology that 
enhances the learning process. 

In addition to replacing several traditional 
textbooks, various apps are being integrated into 
many teachers’ curriculum, such as Notability. The 
app allows students to type notes and take audio 
recordings of lectures. They’re also able to mark up 
handouts and send them back to their teachers via 
email, thus reducing paper costs. 

One high school teacher is taking full advantage  
of the new technology by having all of his students 
watch his lectures on their iPads. Terence Li (’02) 
began teaching high school math at HBA a year 
ago. While many young teachers face challenges 
early in their career, Li faced a specific challenge  
as he saw many of his students not completing 
their assignments. 

“I traced the root [of the problem] to a few reasons: 
number one, maybe they didn’t understand the 
lesson I was teaching, so when they went home 
they had no idea what to do and it was too late 
to ask for help. Number two, I believe there was 
a lot of apathy. I couldn’t force them to take notes 
in class, and I couldn’t force them to do their 
homework, so there were many students who 
weren’t getting anything out of class time. And 
third, I wanted to make sure that their homework 
didn’t exceed the 30-minute guideline,” said Li. 

So rather than continue to use a traditional teaching 
style, Li decided to “flip” his classroom. 

The process begins with Li using a laptop computer 
and a web camera. Using both tools, he records 
himself teaching in front of a smart board with the 
help of Screencast-O-Matic, a web-based program 
that syncs the smart board and camera. To honor 
the 30-minute homework guideline, Li says he 
always sets a strict time limit for his lecture. 

“It’s a lot of work up front, but it pays off,” said Li. 

After he finishes recording his lecture, he posts it 
to his website, and the students are instructed to 
watch the video and take notes on their own time. 

Fourth grade students 
Nik Iseri, left, and Kelcie 
Ito, right, practice cursive 
writing on iPads using 
Abby Pal, as teacher  
Jeri Rawlings, back, 
monitors from behind. 

HBA Welcomes iPads to the Classroom
Teachers Add Interactive Apps and Video Lectures to Their Lessons
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Terrence Li, high school math 
teacher, answers questions 
in class regarding his video 
lecture. Li is using a “flipped 
classroom” model where 
students view his lecture on 
their own time using their 
iPads, then practice what 
they learned in class. 

“I think it’s better for us because some people can’t 
learn as fast as others. So we can pause and replay 
the video if we don’t understand something. I 
actually had to do that a couple of times, but since 
it’s online it’s easier,” said Dominique Hart, junior.

When the students return to class, Li has them 
practice what they learned from his video. Sometimes 
that practice is simply doing their homework, other 
times it comes in the form of a pop quiz so Li can 
get a better understanding of how well his students 
were able to grasp the concept. 

Li says his “flipped” classroom provides many 
advantages that a traditional teaching model would 
not. For example, rather than a place of basic 
instruction, Li says the classroom now becomes a 
place where he is able to supplement and expand 
upon his lesson so the students can engage the 

concept at a deeper level.  
The flipped class also 
allows him to answer more 
individual questions from his 
students, and spend more 
time with those who may 
need a little more help. 

“I’m live and I’m there 
helping immediately, so it 
works for them,” said Li.

Li says the best benefit of the 
flipped model is that it places 

the responsibility for learning upon the student, 
rather than on the teacher. 

“All I do is make the lesson and answer questions. 
The students have to work hard, be curious and 
not be afraid to ask questions so they can learn 
and understand,” said Li.

This is the first school year that Li has relied 
entirely upon video lectures. While he says it’s too 
soon to tell just how effective the lessons are for a 
majority of his students, he says he is confident that 
they are learning. Li is currently the only person 
in his department to use only video lectures for 
lessons. He says his department chair, Ross Mukai, 
is fully supportive of his endeavor, and he hopes 
that his work will eventually become a model for 
alternative teaching methods.  

High school science teacher Jordan Yasutomi (’03) 
has also incorporated the iPad into his lectures 
with the app called Explain Everything. The app is 
set up like a white board and records Yasutomi’s 
voice as he writes notes and draws on the screen. 
Yasutomi says that sometimes he’ll record himself 
live during a class, then post the video to his 
website so students can review the lecture or watch 
it for the first time if they were absent. Other times, 
he’ll record his lecture in advance and have the 
students watch it during class time. While they are 
watching the video, Yasutomi will walk around the 

classroom, answer individual questions as needed 
and help his students with the practice problems 
presented in the lecture. 

“All students learn at different rates, so if I have 24 
students watching my video I can be in 25 places at 
once,” said Yasutomi. 

Teachers and students at the elementary school also 
welcomed iPads this year. Class sets were issued to 
grades kindergarten through fourth grade. Fourth 
grade teacher Jeri Rawlings is using the app called 
Abby Pal to teach her students cursive writing. 

Initially, Rawlings wasn’t enthusiastic about 
incorporating the iPad into her classroom. 

“I’m kind of afraid of technology because I’m older, 
so I’m not as comfortable. I was worried about 
being able to pull it off. The school gave us our 
iPads early, so over the summer I was able to play 
around with it and learn, so it worked out,” said 
Rawlings. “I can see how it can be a good tool, but 
it can never replace a good teacher.”

For now, Rawlings says her goal, and that of the 
other fourth grade teachers, is to have her students 
use the iPad at least once a week. As she continues 
to learn the new technology, she hopes to integrate 
it even more into her curriculum. 

Rawlings has also used her school-issued iPad to 
record student life. In September, the fourth graders 
went on a field trip to Makapu’u Lighthouse. 
During their trip, Rawlings took dozens of photos 
using her iPad. Later, she and fellow fourth grade 
teachers Karen Iseri and Hannah Hirae produced 
a video slideshow, complete with music and 
animation, on Rawlings’ iPad using iMovie. The 
video has since been posted to the school’s website 
and YouTube channel. 

Next school year, HBA’s middle school students 
will be issued individual iPads. They, along with 
the high school students, will be included in a 
three-year rotation and will receive a new iPad 
every three years. 

“After three years, there’s a chance that the iPads 
will need to be repaired or updated. We want to 
make sure that our students are equipped with the 
best tools so they can succeed in their academics,” 
said Ron Shiira, vice president. 

Once the students receive their new iPads, Shiira 
says, the school plans to donate the old iPads to 
another school or non-profit organization, which 
will be able to put them to use. 

“God has blessed us with access to this wonderful 
technology, and we want to be good stewards of 
what He has given us. By donating these iPads, we 
will be able to bless others who would otherwise 
not be able to afford this technology,” said Shiira.



   SOARING EAGLE 

1

2

3

High School Celebrates Opening of New Buildings
Phase Three of High School Expansion Project Now Underway

HBA students, faculty and staff celebrated the 
opening of the new Science, Arts and Technology 
Building and the expanded Learning Resource 
Center on October 14, 2013. The blessing ceremony 
was held on the first day of the second quarter, 
as students and faculty returned from Fall Break. 
Highlights included a performance by Halau Hula 
O Kalama Ula, Soldiers of Light, and a prayer  
by Mark Kaneshiro, retired HBA art teacher. 

The ceremony culminated with two lei cutting 
ceremonies, one at the Science, Arts and Technology 
Building, and the other at the Learning Resource 
Center. At the Science, Arts and Technology Building, 
the students lined the walkways, railings, and 
the stairwell. Mark Shiroma, high school student 
council president, had the honor of cutting the 
lei in the new courtyard of the building. At the 
Learning Resource Center, Jessie Lin, middle school 
student council president, cut the ceremonial lei, 
as students surrounded the main entrance and also 
looked down from the top of the Senior Pavilion, 
which opened last November. 

HBA’s faculty and staff are very enthusiastic about 
the new Science, Arts and Technology Building. 
Andrew Vitek, physics teacher, says he’s thrilled 
that his students now have the space they need 
to do their experiments. Prior to his brand new 
classroom, Vitek says his students were doing most 
of their work on the floor. Michael Hu, science 
department chair, says he’s looking forward to 
using the new science courtyard, which is located 

on the ground floor of the building outside of the 
science classrooms, because they now have an area 
to do “messy” experiments.

“We’re limitless now, and that’s exciting,” said Hu. 

Art teacher Garrett Omoto (’79) hopes the new  
building will instill a sense of pride in his art  
students. As an alum, Omoto remembers using  
another building for art classes, which he nostalgically  
describes as a “small shack.” 

“When I went to HBA, I felt like I was the only 
artist. Then, when I went to UH (University of 
Hawaii), they had their own building for art students,  
and that’s kind of like what this is. It’s amazing how 
many artists we have now. It’s going to be nice for 
them to have a place to call their own,” said Omoto. 

After being without a locker room for over a year, 
students now have access to a brand new locker 
room on the second floor of the Science, Arts and 
Technology Building. The lockers are made from 
eco-friendly material that has been painted black, 
white and gold, and a large mural of HBA’s logo is 
displayed on a wall. The locker rooms have brand 
new showers, with water-saving shower heads. 

The new building is eco-friendly. Charles Kaneshiro,  
architect at Group 70 International, says a “smart 
system” regulates the building’s central air 
conditioning and lighting in each room, using  
a combination of direct digital controls, light 
sensors and occupancy sensors. The building  
is also designed to reduce water use by 40 percent 

[1] An eighth grade social 
studies class meets in 
the Learning Resource 
Center. [2] Students 
study in the loft in the 
Learning Resource Center. 
[3] Students work in the 
renovated tech lab,  
which is located at the 
very back of the Learning 
Resource Center.
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In November 2012, HBA launched a  
$17 million capital campaign to support 
this project, and also to fund land 
acquisitions for future growth. As of 
November, the development office reports 
that the school has raised 78 percent of 
their $17 million goal. 

“God has been faithful, and we are 
continuing to pray, and trust in Him for 
His provision,” said Shiira. 

The official grand opening of the new 
facilities will be held next February during 
MAC Week, as part of the school’s 65th 
anniversary celebration. During that time, 
the school will unveil its new donor wall, 
which features the eagle, HBA’s mascot.  

If you would like to donate to the capital 
campaign, or increase your current 
donation, please contact the Office  
of Institutional Advancement at (808) 
533-7094, or e-mail development@hba.net. 
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[4] Jessie Lin, center, cuts the ceremonial lei to 
officially open the renovated Learning Resource 
Center. From left to right: Charles Kaneshiro, 
principal architect, Group 70 International; 
Arlene Huster, librarian; Lynne Hiyashi, library 
assistant; Jessie Lin, middle school student 
council president; George Honzaki, middle 
school principal; Mark Tagami, project manager, 
Ralph S. Inouye Co. Ltd.; and Ron Shiira (‘75), 
vice president. [5] Forensics students work 
together at lab tables in the new chemistry 
classroom in the Science, Arts and Technology 
Building. [6] Art students paint in the new  
art classroom, located on the third floor of  
the Science, Arts and Technology Building.  
[7] Robert Bueche, senior, works on his project  
in the Digital Arts Lab in the new Science,  
Arts and Technology Building.

54
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7

with low-flushing toilets and automatic 
faucets that control the amount of water 
being used. Kaneshiro says the building 
will be LEED (Leadership in Energy and 
Environmental Design) certified, just 
like the middle school campus, which 
received a gold certification in 2007. 

At the new Learning Resource Center, 
students can relax and study in the 
lounge area, which is furnished with 

comfortable chairs and benches. High, 
vaulted ceilings and windows that stretch 
from the floor to the roof make the room 
feel twice as large, creating a welcoming 
and inviting atmosphere. Dozens of tables  
line the center of the room, nearly doubling  
the amount of workspace compared to  
the old library. A mezzanine loft provides 
more study space and storage area  
for books. Arlene Huster, HBA librarian,  
says the students are very excited about the  
new library, and appear to be “taking it  
more seriously.” 

“It’s like, they’re working harder because  
it feels like they’re in a college library,”  
said Huster. 

The final phase of the high school 
expansion project is now underway, 
with renovations being made to vacated 
classrooms in the Bessie Fleming Building. 
All renovations are expected to be 
completed by January 2014.  

“Even though we are nearly finished,  
we are still in need of funds to complete 
the project,” said Ron Shiira (‘75),  
vice president. 

Last day to purchase tiles is December 31
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In June 2013, second grade teacher Dayna Nakamura  
celebrated her 50th birthday. To commemorate this 
milestone, she embarked on a year-long journey 
she called “Eating 50,” a quest to eat at 50 new 
restaurants. The main guide for her food trek was 
Yelp, a website/app that is dedicated to helping 
people find great local businesses, including reviews  
and ratings provided by customers. 

“The best part about Eating 50 was experiencing  
it with my family and friends. It was fun trying  

new places, and the challenge made me more 
open to the adventure. We created a lot of great 
memories,” said Nakamura at Fresh Catch in 
Kaimuki, one of the restaurants she discovered 
during her food challenge. 

Overall, Nakamura says Yelp was a pretty accurate 
guide. She did learn, however, that double checking  
a restaurant’s total number of reviews and overall 
star-rating was also important.

In addition to making lots of great memories, 
Nakamura recorded most of her experiences online 
through her Facebook page. She also took notes on 
her iPhone about each restaurant, complete with  
 

emojis and emoticons of smiley faces, thumbs up,  
and thumbs down hands. As a result, she’s always 
ready to recommend a good place to eat.

Nakamura has always embraced technology, 
incorporating computers in her classroom for 
many years. When HBA began using smart boards, 
Nakamura was one of several teachers chosen  
for this pilot. Prior to HBA’s iPad Initiative, she 
acquired a free iPad from Scholastic magazine and 
donated it to her students. 

“I’ve always been intrigued 
by technology. I’m not 
super knowledgeable about 
technology, but I like it.”

Nakamura says incorporating 
technology into the classroom 
is important because “these 
are the tools students need 
to navigate in today’s world,” 
and both of her children are 
living proof. Her eldest son, 
Jordan (’08), currently works 
as a technology teacher in 
Beverly Hills, California. Her 
youngest son, Micah (’11), is 
a computer science major at 
Biola University. This summer, 
Micah worked as a volunteer 
for HBA’s technology services 
and helped set up the school’s 
new iPad initiative. 

Nakamura says that it’s just as 
important for older generations 
to stay current with new forms  
of communication. 

“I think it’s important for 
older people to stay in the loop, and keep trying 
to learn new things. My parents never learned to 
use the computer, so they aren’t able to access 
conveniences like online banking or email.”

To the foodies who are considering Nakamura’s 
“Eating 50” challenge, she highly recommends the 
experience. However, she would not recommend 
an “Eating 52” challenge, as it can be quite 
cumbersome to try to find more than one new 
restaurant each week. 

Nakamura has taught at HBA’s elementary school 
for 20 years. Her husband, Terry, works for Partners 
in Development Foundation, a non-profit that helps 
homeless families on Oahu. 

Photo: Dayna Nakamura

Eating 50
HBA Teacher Uses Yelp to Find 50 New Restaurants

By Christina Yasutomi 

Dayna Nakamura, top left,  
with her son, Micah (’11), 
eats with family members 
at Dayna’s 50th new 
restaurant: Tokoname 
Sushi Bar & Restaurant. 
Top right, from left to right: 
Micah Nakamura (’11) 
and Jared Dang (’13). 
Center left, from left to 
right: Rebecca Dang (‘11), 
Rachel Dang (’08),  
and Stephanie Dang,  
HBA freshman. 
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HBA Ohana Welcomes  
New PTF Board Members
The HBA Ohana welcomed eight new members to the PTF  
(Parent Teacher Fellowship) Board this fall. They are Tracy 
Yamanaka, president; Russell Johiro, middle school and 
high school vice president; Peter Kang, elementary school 
vice president; Janice Mizuno, treasurer; Lynley Honbo, 
corresponding secretary; Lisa Shishido, recording secretary; 
Jewel Kaneshiro, board member at large; and Suzie Uehara, 
board member at large.

Yamanaka replaces Michelle Brese, who has served as HBA’s  
PTF president for three years. Prior to that, Brese served as the 
elementary school vice president for one year and as HBA’s Fun 
Fair chair for six years. She will continue to support the new 
board members for the 2013-2014 school year under the title of 
immediate past president to help ease the transition. 

“I don’t think you ever stop serving,” said Brese. “I think we’ll  
all continue to fill and find new opportunities to serve at HBA.  
I think that it’s important that we don’t ever stop giving back.” 

At the annual PTF Kick-Off Dinner in September, Brese 
presented a check for $3,600 to HBA’s three principals. The 
money comes from the PTF’s budget, and is given in addition 
to the funds raised from the school’s annual Fun Fair, which is 
organized by the PTF. 

In April, Fun Fair volunteers raised a gross profit of $117,000. 
From that total amount, $46,000 was given back to the school. 

Due to a tornado that destroyed two schools, and killed 
seven children at an elementary school in Moore, Oklahoma, 
President Bento, along with the support of the PTF, gave 
$36,000 of the PTF’s Fun Fair donation to the Baptist General 
Convention of Oklahoma’s Disaster Relief fund, to support relief 
efforts for the tornado victims.

“Tragedy is not something you can ever prepare for, but I’m 
grateful that God blessed us to be in a position where we could 
help,” said Brese. 

The 2014 Fun Fair is scheduled for April 26 at HBA’s elementary 
school on Bates Street. If you would like to volunteer, or donate 
items to the fair, please contact Tracy Yamanaka at PTF@hba.net.

HBA Hosts Hawaii Pacific Baptist Convention

Hawaii Baptist Academy hosted the 71st annual meeting 
for the Hawaii Pacific Baptist Convention November 7–8, 
2013, at the Stan Sagert High School and Dan Kong  
Middle School campuses. On Thursday evening, conference 
attendees were treated to special performances by the high 
school’s wind ensemble, Soldiers of Light choir and Halau 
Hula O Kalama Ula in the high school gymnasium, which 
recently had air conditioning installed. On Friday, high 
school students hosted tours of the new Learning Resource 
Center and Science, Arts and Technology building.  
 
Dozens of middle school and high school students served 
as greeters throughout the entire event. 

This is the second time the annual meeting has been  
held at HBA. The first time the meeting was held at HBA 
was in 1987. 

HBA was established in 1949 by missionaries of the 
Southern Baptist Convention. Today, the school continues 
to be affiliated with the Hawaii Pacific Baptist Convention.

HBA’s 2013-2014 PTF Board. Front row: Lynley Honbo, corresponding 
secretary; Tracy Yamanaka, president; Janice Mizuno, treasurer; and Jewel 
Kaneshiro, board member at large. Back row: Peter Kang, elementary 
school vice president; Russell Johiro, middle school and high school vice 
president; Suzie Uehara, board member at large; Lisa Shishido, recording 
secretary; and Dick Bento, president. Photo courtesy of Tracy Yamanaka. 

Students Welcome Guests, Provide Live Music and Entertainment, and Lead Tours of  
Renovated High School Campus

Left: Alix Cortez, senior, and Nic Caballes, freshman, pass out desserts to convention 
attendees during lunch at HBA’s middle school. Right: The HBA jazz band performs 
during lunch at the Hawaii Pacific Baptist Convention.

Todd Yokotake (’84), center, leads 
convention attendees in worship as they 
sing with the Soldiers of Light choir. 
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Question: When did you know that you wanted to 
pursue education as a career?

Answer: I’ve always had a desire to work with 
children. As the oldest in my family, I often played 
school with my younger brothers and enjoyed 
teaching them new things. As a senior in high 
school, I did an internship at an elementary school 
and worked with a dynamic teacher. She helped 
secure my desire to teach and lead others.

Q: What experiences were you able to bring from 
your years in education to HBA?

A: One important facet of education is building 
relationships. I believe it is imperative to understand 

the people you work with, what their strengths are 
and how you can best encourage and support them. 
Knowing them as people first, and learners second, 
allows you to push them to be their very best. 

Another thing I’ve learned in my years is to be 
innovative. Continually learning from the research 
and being willing to take risks allows you to grow as 
an educator and provide the best for your students.

Q: In August the school launched its iPad Initiative. 
What role do you think technology should play in 
the classroom?

A: I see technology as a tool. It doesn’t stand 
alone, rather, it should be integrated into what 

Amy Vorderbruegge: Year In Review
Elementary School Principal Reflects Upon Her First Full Year at HBA

Last year, HBA welcomed Amy Vorderbruegge as the 
new principal of the elementary school. She replaced 
Dr. Rebecca Ovitt, who retired after 40 years.

Vorderbruegge has more than 25 years of 
experience in elementary education as a teacher, 
curriculum coordinator and principal. Originally 
from Kansas, she and her family have called Hawaii 
home since 2006. Prior to joining our HBA ohana, 
Vorderbruegge served on the administrative team 
at Voyager Public Charter School.

In addition to her classroom and administrative 
experience, Vorderbruegge is a former member of 
HBA’s Board of Directors. She and her family are 
also active members of Hawaii Kai Church, where 
she teaches children’s Sunday School and leads a 
women’s small group.

Since her first day on the job at HBA, Vorderbruegge 
has kept herself busy to establish her position, and 
also build relationships among the students, staff 
and faculty. We sat down with “Mrs. V” to reflect 
upon her first year as principal.

Amy Vorderbruegge, 
second from the left, 
listens to third grade 
student Careah Baitlon, 
left, explain the five acts 
of the Bible as represented 
on her new bracelet  
made with a pipe cleaner, 
beads and charms. 
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you’re teaching. The way we instruct has 
changed with technology. Teachers are 
able to show real world examples via 
video, engage students in the process  
of learning and become more than just 
static recipients of knowledge. 

The K-4 iPad labs have been an excellent 
addition to our already terrific classrooms. 
I am excited about the learning, by both 
teachers and students, that has already 
taken place and will continue to take 
place as we progress. 

Q: What are some of the changes you’ve 
implemented since you’ve started, and 
what results have you seen?

A: When I came on board, the first thing 
I did was look at the WASC (Western 
Association of Schools and Colleges) 
Accreditation list of recommendations  
to see what needed to be accomplished. 
Our new curriculum coordinator and I did 
a needs assessment for all of our teachers 
to find out what their priorities were. 
It was evident that they desired clear 
standards on what a child should know at 
the end of each grade level, and common 
assessments to determine how well our 
students were learning. With that in mind, 
our curriculum coordinator, teachers and 
I have spent the last year digging in and 
unpacking national reading and math 
standards. We’re using those as a baseline 
and building on them because our HBA 
students are able to excel. We’ve also 
been writing formative assessments  
in reading and math, to help us monitor 
the learning that is taking place.

At recess, we instituted changes to our 
snack bar to include only healthy snacks. 
When I first arrived, I came across a 
student eating an ice cream drumstick 
at 9:30 in the morning, and that didn’t 
sit well with me. I did some research 
on the positive effects of healthy snacks 
on student learning, worked with our 
cafeteria staff and President Bento, and 
we changed our snack bar to all healthy 
snacks. That was a big shift and we were 
concerned about revenue, not knowing 
if students would purchase less sugary 
snacks. However, our revenue actually 
stayed the same, or grew, month-to-month. 
This became a win-win situation  
for everyone.

Communication is the key to moving our 
ship forward. Our teachers have begun 
weekly communication with their families, 
either via their classroom website or a 
weekly newsletter. The weekly Eaglet’s 
Nest to families highlights events, student 
learning, safety and celebrations at HBA. 
Our 4th through 6th grade progress 
reports are now online allowing families 
quick access to student progress. 

Q: Tell us more about the new themes 
you’re using in chapel. 

A: In an effort to build unity and adapt to 
change, we decided to implement a theme 
for each year. Last year, our theme was 
“Life Together.” Based on 1 John 3:18,  
our goal was to learn about each other 
and celebrate God’s gifts in each one of 
us. This year, our theme is “Grow.” Now 
that we have ‘lived together’ for a year, it’s 
time to begin ‘growing’ together in Christ. 

Q: What are other ways you’re building 
relationships with our HBA family?

A: The best way to build relationships 
is to be available. Spending time in the 
classrooms, hallways, on the playground 
and in the cafeteria allow me to have 
conversations with students, teachers and 
parents. I wanted them to know that I’m 
here for them as a coach and supporter.

In building relationships, you build 
student confidence. My “Princi-pals” 
program allows me to do this in a 
personal way. The students fill out a small 
paper that says they want to celebrate an 
academic accomplishment, or important 
life moment, with me. Then, when it’s  
not during instruction time, I’ll pull them 
out of class for a few minutes and have 
them share with me that important  
 

accomplishment. This year, my first 
“Princi-pal” was a little girl who stopped 
by my office during recess and told me 
that she accepted Jesus Christ as her 
Savior. What an exciting day that was!

Parent Cafe is another new addition. 
Cindy Gaskins, Christian Ministries 
coordinator, and I plan a monthly time 
for parents to join us to discuss a variety 
of topics. We have enjoyed sharing about 
homework, grief, “staycation” ideas, and 
organizing family life. Parent Cafe is an 
opportunity to strengthen parenting skills 
and learn from each other, as we develop 
God-loving children.

Q: Where would you like to see HBA in 
three to five years?

A: HBA is in a great position. There are 
so many positive things happening and 
we are blessed with a wonderful faculty 
and staff. With our desire to increase 
technology use, we will continue to build  
our understanding and how to best integrate 
technology into learning and teaching.

We’re also researching the health benefits 
of flipping our lunch and recess schedule. 
Studies show that if children play first, and 
then eat, they tend to eat a more balanced 
meal, waste less food, and students return 
to class calm and ready to learn.

I would also like to see us strengthen and  
integrate our Bible curriculum. We have 
great teachers who love the Lord and 
I want to help build opportunities for 
them to share and integrate their faith 
throughout their lessons.

We currently have a foreign language  
cadre looking at research and best practice  
in teaching languages to elementary 
students. I’m excited about the possibility 
of bringing culture, language and 
understanding of diversity to our students.

HBA’s elementary curriculum continues 
to be strengthened and clarified. Our 
curriculum coordinator has done an 
excellent job in organizing what we 
have and our teachers dream big with 
me as to where we can go. It is our 
goal to expand the academic rigor at 
HBA by incorporating the 21st century 
learning skills of collaboration, creativity, 
communication and critical thinking.

Amy Vorderbruegge, second from right, 
congratulates a student at the 6th Grade Aloha 
Celebration in June 2013. 
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Fourteen-year-old Kenny listens to his favorite rock 
band on his iPod Touch while checking Facebook, 
answering text messages from friends, and browsing 
through videos on YouTube on his laptop computer. 
Needless to say, it’s exhausting just imaging the 
scenario, but all too often it’s a normal scene in the 
lives of our children. 

Our young ones may have yet to realize it, but we 
are living in historic times. In the last 40 years, 
we’ve seen the evolution of the Internet, personal 
computers and music players, cell phones and smart 
phones. Now, we have handheld tablets that do 
almost anything you can imagine, and, very soon, 
our eye glasses may be capable of doing even more. 
Our children are now living in an environment 
where they are immersed in digital technology  
every minute of their lives. Where is the limit?

“It’s not reasonable for kids to grow up without 
phones or electronics. They would be ostracized,” 
said Dr. Sylvia Hart Frejd, co-author of The Digital 
Invasion, via telephone. “We want to embrace  
all of the benefits of technology, use the very best 
of what it has to offer, and also teach really good 
digital management.” 

Frejd says her research for her book was inspired  
by her teenage son who was heavily involved in 
video games. 

“What I found helpful was to start by educating  
[my son]… and explaining to him that our digital 
gadgets can be wonderful and great, but they also 
are time stealers, and they are dream stealers.  
They will steal your dream if you don’t manage 
them well,” said Frejd. 

But it wasn’t just her teenage son who had to learn 
digital management. Frejd had to learn how to 
manage her own digital engagement. That meant 
writing down what her boundaries and restrictions 
would be for her own gadgets and following 
through. As difficult as it was, it allowed Frejd  
to become an example for her son.

By Christina Yasutomi

Digital Overload

“…our digital gadgets can be wonderful  
and great, but they also are time stealers, 
and they are dream stealers. They will steal 
your dream if you don’t manage them well.”  
Dr. Sylvia Hart Frejd

Finding the Perfect Balance Between Your Family’s Digital Life and Real Life
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“What a lot of kids are telling me is that there’s this double standard, 
where the parents are telling them to turn off their phones, and 
they’re sitting at the table texting, or picking up their kids from 
school and they’re on Facebook. The most powerful tool you have 
as a parent is influence,” said Frejd. 

In her book, Frejd provides readers with a Digital Stewardship 
Contract, which she strongly encourages families to do together. 
The contract has 11 points with the first acknowledging that 
all technology should be embraced as a tool. It then reminds 
participants not to waste their time on a virtual life, and to 
intentionally seek out and engage in real life relationships.  
The contract continues by listing several other behaviors, including 
commitments to tech-free times, digital fasts, and practicing daily 
spiritual disciplines to cultivate one’s relationship with God.  
Frejd says the contract should be used as a guideline and adjusted  
as needed to fit each family. 

“The main point of the contract is to raise awareness for parents 
[and their children] about their own digital use,” said Frejd.  

Should a child break their contract, Frejd says that parents should 
use reasonable punishments, such as reducing the child’s cell phone, 
Internet or video game privileges by 15 minutes for one week.  
When a child complies with the contract, parents should reinforce 
that desired behavior by giving them a reward. Giving praise is  
one of the easiest and most powerful ways to do so.

“The goal is to teach them good management skills. It’ll be those 
that can manage their digital world who will succeed,” said Frejd. 

Setting boundaries is just the beginning. Parents also need to stay 
informed about technology. That can be as simple as going online 
once a month to do some research on Google about the latest gadgets 
and social media websites. However, the strongest line of defense 
is to be engaged in your child’s life. Frejd writes in her book, “The 
most effective protection a parent can offer a child is to be intimately 
involved in their lives, both inside and outside of the home.”

Frejd says that sometimes, parents are so 
involved in their own digital gadgets, or 
with social media, that they aren’t able 
to make time to find out what their kids 
are doing. She encourages parents to set 
aside time every week to get an update 
from their child about what is happening 
in their world, and find out how they see 
the Internet, and their digital gadgets, 
playing a role in their life. 

“Our children are in 
our home for only a 
little while, so we can 
begin to instill those 
values now. We don’t 
want them to waste 
their life on a virtual 
one,” said Frejd.

The Digital Stewardship Contract
From The Digital Invasion
By Dr. Archibald D. Hart &  
Dr. Sylvia Hart Frejd

Because I desire to have healthy  
use of technology and steward  
it well, I pledge the following: 

1.  I acknowledge that technology  
is a tool to be used to make my  
life simpler, to be more productive,  
and to embrace the many benefits. 

2.  I will be alert for how digital  
technology can become an idol  
to me and continue to ask for  
God’s help to keep it in its place. 

3.  I will enlist an accountability  
partner to help keep me balanced  
and pure in my digital use. 

4.  I will not waste my real life on a virtual life but 
seek out ways to daily engage in real life and 
relationships. 

5.  I will incorporate face-to-face conversations and 
connections as much as possible and limit my 
virtual connections.

6.  I will practice being present and in the moment 
with the people I encounter during my day. 

7.  I will have tech-free times and take a digital fast to 
detox as needed. 

8.  I will not use my digital technology as an escape 
from my feelings and emotions.

9.  I will protect my Godspace and daily practice 
spiritual disciplines that cultivate my relationship 
with God. 

10.  I will not access inappropriate content through 
the Internet and will get Covenant Eyes* if it 
becomes a problem. 

11.  I will model good digital stewardship to my 
family, friends, and co-workers. 

I agree to all of these pledges:

[Your signature]

_______ ____________________________________

*Covenant Eyes offers Internet accountability by tracking websites  
you visit on your computers, smart phones and tablets, and 
sends them in an easy-to-read report to someone you trust.  
This makes it easy to talk about the temptations you face online. 
For more information, visit www.covenanteyes.com.
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It’s hard to imagine now, when one of 
the largest immigrant groups in Hawaii 
is from Micronesia, how exotic two 
young Marshallese students seemed 
to us the summer of 1965. Cousins 
Julian Riklon and Laji Taft, age 19, were 
brought by missionary Elden Buck to 
enroll as freshmen. They would struggle 
with English, Spanish, and the dialects 
in Huckleberry Finn. When asked if 
they could do something, they would 
invariably reply, “I will try.”

HBA, then in Makiki, was buying up 
property in the neighborhood of the 
campus and many of the teachers lived 
in these houses until they would be 
demolished for expansion. For three 
years, Laji and Julian were our neighbors. 
We learned from each other. Benny 
Bankston taught them to drive. Grace 
Colson tutored them after school. None 
of us learned to walk up a coconut palm 
like they could do with ease, but they did 

show us what to do with the nuts on the 
ground. Sue Coryell recalls her husband, 
Ned, struggling with a screwdriver and 
hammer to open one. Julian came along, 
drove a spiked stick into the ground, 
stabbed the nut with it, and had it hulled 
and open in no time. 

In the summer of 2013, Julian, long a 
deacon and music leader in a large United 
Church of Christ (UCC) congregation 
on Ebeye, was ordained to the ministry. 
In September, he stopped off in Hawaii 
en route to become pastor of another 
Marshallese church in Sacramento. Kathy 
Lee, his 1969 classmate and now HBA’s  
 

admissions director, and I showed Julian 
and his wife Sholla around our campuses. 
It had been a long journey!

Julian was born in April of 1946 on 
Kwajalein, Marshall Islands, a year after it 
was liberated from the Japanese. Among 
his earliest memories are the debris of 
weapons, tanks and planes, of fallen trees 
and big pot holes dug up by the bombs. 
At about age six he went to live with his 
grandfather on Ebadon, the most western 
island of Kwajalein atoll. He enjoyed an 
idyllic childhood there, learning to fish, 
live off the land native style, and grow 
taro, breadfruit, bananas and arrow root.

One morning in 1954 that life changed. 
Awakened by a sudden loud noise, the 
little boy ran to the windows to see a sky  
so red he thought the world was coming 
to an end. The U.S. had tested a nuclear 
bomb called “Bravo” on Bikini. The 
safeguards had been inadequate and the 
people of Rongelap and Utrik islands,  
including Julian’s relatives, were evacuated  
to Kwajalein for medical treatment. 
Nevertheless, many would die, as did 
Julian’s grandmother, from radiation related 
diseases. Others, such as his brother,  
still suffer from them. 

In 1957, Julian’s family moved from 
Majuro to Rongelap where he was used in 
the control group (“guinea pigs”) by the 
doctors in the Atomic Energy Commission 
(now Department of Energy). In 1985 the 
people of Rongelap, concerned about the 
amount of radiation they were ingesting 
from the still contaminated land, resolved 
to relocate to an island in the Kwajalein 

Atoll. Julian sailed from Honolulu on the 
Greenpeace ship Rainbow Warrior to 
Rongelap to assist in the relocation. 

But that part of the journey was still in the 
future. After high school, Julian attended 
California Baptist College (now University), 
where he majored in history and minored 
in Bible. He played soccer and ran track, 
but his favorite sport was tennis, which 
allowed him to travel with the team to 
matches. He also toured many states one 
summer with an American family he had 
met on Kwajalein, not only seeing historic 
sights but learning to milk a cow and 
experiencing racial discrimination.

Following his graduation in 1973, Julian 
returned home to begin working with a 
team to translate the Good News Bible 
into Marshallese, a task that would take 
over a dozen years. He also took on 
responsibility as liaison and translator for 
his people who had been displaced and 
injured by the U.S. nuclear tests. In this 
capacity, he would travel to hearings in 
Washington, D.C., and was even invited to 
speak at a commemoration in Hiroshima. 
Over the years, he held a number of 
positions in local government, coping 
with the escalating problems brought by 
U.S. government policy, destruction of 
the traditional way of life and its resulting 
health problems, crowding onto too few 
islands, and climate change. His positions 
included treasurer of the Kwajalein Atoll 
Corporation, finance director of the 
Kwajalein Atoll Local Government, and 
general manager of the Kwajalein Atoll 
Joint Utility Resources.

HBA Alumni Chronicles

From left to right: Maurine King, retired teacher; 
Sholla Riklon; Julian Riklon (’69); and Kathy Lee 
(’69), admissions director. 

Julian Riklon, right, with the Marshallese Bible Translation Committee in Ebeye, Kwajalein in 1979. 
Photo courtesy Elden Buck.

By Maurine King

(continued on page 14)
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Hawaii Baptist Academy hosted the school’s 
final Hoolaulea celebration in July. Both  
the golf tournament and dinner were 
intimate events, attended by alumni and 
their guests. At the dinner, alumni shared 
heart-warming stories about their fondest 
memories at HBA. 

In place of Hoolaulea, the development 
office announced they will be launching  
a new event, which will be known as 
Legacy Week. The event is set for November 
3–8, 2014. HBA alumni and their families 
are invited to attend. If you are interested 
in volunteering, or donating items for 
the event, please contact the office of 
Institutional Advancement at (808) 533-7094, 
or email development@hba.net. 

Mahalo to all of our alumni who have 
faithfully supported our Hoolaulea events. 
We look forward to inviting you all back to 
our school for our very first Legacy Week.

Alumni Celebrate Final Hoolaulea

[1] Front row, from left to right: Thelma Nakamura (‘59); Jean (Omiya) Nohara (‘61); Masa Nohara; 
and Evelyn Uyeunten.Back row, from left to right: Dick Bento, president; Gail (Lam) Tanigawa 
(‘67), development staff; Alice Bento; Harry Uyeuten (‘54); and Renee Uyeunten. [2] Front row, from 
left to right: Marsha (Ishida) Hirae (‘72), high school principal; Wanda [1] (Chong) Tsumaki (‘73); 
and Mark Tsumaki.Back row, from left to right: Ron Shiira (‘75), vice president; Sharon Hagio, 
development staff; Reyn Nylen (‘81); Kathy (Ching) Lee (‘69), admissions director; and Ron Lee.  
[3] Front row, from left to right: Kris Masaki; and Carole (Nakama) Masaki (’95), development officer.  
Back row, from left to right: Cori Hara; Leighton Hara (’95), alumni association board of directors; 
Jordan Yasutomi (‘03), high school science teacher; Arnold Wong (‘83), outgoing alumni association 
president; and Shawn Saito (‘12), alumni association board of directors. [4] Front row, from left to 
right: Mitchell Kanekoa; Rebecca (Liberato) Kanekoa (‘56); Robert Kam (‘66), HBA board of directors; 
and Maurine King, retired faculty. Back row, from left to right: Steven Wee (‘63); Sylvia Wee;  
Laura Itokazu; and Kiyo Itokazu (‘54).

[5] Reid Takatsuka (‘83); Bart Nakamoto (‘82); 
Andrew Shiira (‘05); and Ron Shiira (‘75),  
vice president. [6] Left to right: Kevin Nishioka (‘84);  
Grant Yamashita (‘89); Cary Murakami (‘85);  
and Deren Oshiro (‘86), athletic director.  
[7] Left to right: Don Chinen (‘87), Kendrick 
Nishiguchi (‘87), Sean Nakasone (‘87) and  
Darren Wada (‘87).
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Laji Taft, who attended Leeward Community 
College after graduation from HBA, 
returned to the Marshalls where he was  
a businessman and politician. For eight  
years he was a Republic of the Marshall  
Islands Senator. He died from complications  
of diabetes.

In 1985 Julian’s journey took him on a 
“side trip” when he traveled with Elden 
Buck and members of his congregation 
to places far from home. Starting with the 
cathedrals and music halls of Vienna, they 
flew to Jordan and Israel. As they followed 
in the footsteps of Jesus, the stories Julian 
had heard from his grandparents and 
studied so intently as he translated the 
Bible came vividly to life. The tour ended 
with a visit to the pyramids of Egypt,  
a history major’s dream.

In the fall of 2004, Julian started a new 
career as an educator when he became the  
first principal of the new Kwajalein Atoll  
High School. There he endeavored to 

combine the best of modern educational  
philosophy with traditional Marshallese 
values. For example, though he was 
criticized for it, he encouraged the 
students to call him “Jimma,” meaning 
grandpa, rather than “Mr. Principal.” 

In 2008 Julian chaperoned 16 students 
from several Marshallese high schools 
to the Close Up program, held in 
Washington, D.C., Philadelphia, and  
New York City. At the Capitol, he found  
himself with the students in the room 
used by members of the Insular Affairs 
Committee to conduct their hearings. 
This was the same room where delegations  
from Kwajalein and Rongelap Atolls had  
testified some 20 years earlier. And again,  
when given an opportunity to ask  
questions, Julian raised the uncomfortable  
issue of the government’s treatment of 
the Marshallese. 

In Sacramento, Julian and Sholla will be 
ministering to the youth of the Micronesian 

diaspora who, as in Hawaii, are “falling 
between the cracks” of two cultures, many 
not even speaking Marshallese. Because 
music has been important in their own 
lives, they hope that youth choirs may be 
part of the answer.

The journey continues.

Class of 2003—10 Year Reunion
The Class of 2003 celebrated their 10 year reunion in July at Gordon Biersch Brewery in Honolulu.

Front row, from left to right: Dane Matsuura; Aletheia (Criz) Hatori; Beth Ito; Jordan Yasutomi, high school science teacher; Lauren Furuya;  
Cameron Taketa, high school math teacher; Andrew Kurata, Mr. HBA; and Clayton Cadorna. Second row, from left to right: Travis Young, Ryan Ohisa, 
Isaac Yuen, Azure Skellington, Stephanie Malin, Christopher Chan, Lauren (Asato) Lee, and Daniel Arita. Third row, from left to right: Alan Tran, 
Garrett Lau, Micah Kosasa, Micah Munekata, Anthony “Keoni” Wasano, Scott Matsuda, Luke Dahlquist and Matthew Lee. Back row, from left to right: 
Cody Yasaka, Lauren Akisada, Justin Itano, Daniel Benz, Jacob Fa’ainuinu, and John McDonough. 

Alumni Chronicles

Julian Riklon, right, with his cousin Laji Taft,  
sit together at the Ebeye Dock just days before 
their departure for Hawaii in July 1965. 
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Exceptional Friends 
($5,000 and above)

Hawaii
Mr. & Mrs. David K. Arita 

American Carpet One Foundation
Mrs. Mildred Au
Central Pacific Bank Foundation
First Hawaiian Bank
Hawaii Baptist Academy  

Alumni Association
Hawaii Pacific Baptist Convention
Mr. & Mrs. Steven Hidano
Mr. & Mrs. Morris H. Kimoto	

Mr. & Mrs. Richard S. Kishaba
Carole Ann Lee ‘67
Local Union 1186 IBEW
Mr. & Mrs. Peter Matsumoto	
Nuuanu Baptist Church
Shiraki Foundation
Mr. Morris T. Takushi
Albert T. & Wallace T. Teruya Fdn.
Mr. & Mrs. Dean Toda
Mr. & Mrs. Stanley Togikawa
Mr. & Mrs. Darren S. Wada ’87  

(Candi Han Wada ’88)
Mr. & Mrs. Rodney K. Wong
Mr. & Mrs. Henry T. Yamashita

Mr. & Mrs. Harold Yokotake
Mr. & Mrs. Andrew W.Y. Young

California
Mr. & Mrs. Louie W. Daugherty
Mrs. Lurie Walker Stewart

Georgia
Blanche Sale Trust
Dr. & Mrs. James Granade
Mrs. Tina Whitehead

Kentucky
Mr. & Mrs. Jim Taliaferro

Louisiana
Mr. & Mrs. Jim King

Maryland
Gen. & Mrs. Carlton W. Fulford

Mississippi
Fannie Peeples Estate

New Mexico
Mr. & Mrs. Marvin E. King, Jr. 
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Kittredge

Oklahoma
Mr. & Mrs. James Hall
Mr. & Mrs. Terry K. Smith

South Carolina
Mr. & Mrs. John D. Stanford

Texas
Anonymous
Mr. & Mrs. Gregory K. Barnes
Mr. & Mrs. Bill Cobb
Bessie Fleming Trust
Mrs. Burnell Hutcherson
Mr. Ernest C. Jett, Sr.
Liatis Foundation
Mays Foundation
Mrs. June McClain
Mr. & Mrs. Larry R. McLendon
Mrs. Jareen Schmidt
Mr. Harold Simmons
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Spottswood, Sr.
Mr. & Mrs. Jerry Tebo

Virginia
Mr. & Mrs. Louis B. Price

Annual Giving Report: Fiscal Year July 1, 2012–June 30, 2013

Fiscal Year Giving Summary
Contributions totaling $1,040,865 were received during the  
past fiscal year, July 1, 2012–June 30, 2013. Of this amount,  
79% was designated for the high school expansion project,  
13% for school programs and current scholarships, and  
8% for endowment.  MAHALO for giving to HBA!

Ali‘i Eagle Circle
($100,000 in total gifts)

Hawaii
Anonymous
Alexander & Baldwin, Inc.
Mr.* & Mrs. Gary H. Arizala
Atherton Family Foundation
Mr.* & Mrs. Allen K.L. Au
Bank of Hawaii
Samuel N. & Mary Castle 

Foundation
Design Partners, Inc. 

Mr. Owen Chock 
Mr. Vernon Inoshita

Mr. & Mrs. Roy Jones
The Kaneta Charitable  

Foundation 
Mr. & Mrs. Lester Kaneta

Dr.* & Mrs. Dan H. Kong
Mr. & Mrs. Ernest K.F. Lum
Mr. & Mrs. Melvin Nakagawa
Mrs. Sue Nishikawa*
Nuuanu Baptist Church
Mr. Scott D. Oyer ’84 
Mr.* & Mrs.* Richard Sakata
Mrs. Margaret Tatum*
Albert T.* & Wallace T.* Teruya 

Foundation

Georgia
Mr.* & Mrs. W. Everett Bennett
Nancy Jane Blair Estate
Briarlake Baptist Church, Decatur
Blanche Sale Trust
Dr. & Mrs. James Granade
Warren Baptist Church, Augusta
Mr.* & Mrs. Henry Whitehead

Kentucky
Dr.* & Mrs. Don Chatham

Louisiana
Mr. & Mrs. Jim King

New Mexico
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Kittredge
Mr.* & Mrs. James Rakes

North Carolina
Dr.* & Mrs.* Carl E. Bates
Mr.* & Mrs. Harold W. Causby
Mr. & Mrs. Tom R. Causby
Mr.* & Mrs. Warren Sato
Mr.* & Mrs.* D. Ken Street

Oklahoma
Mr.* & Mrs. Joe Coleman
Dr. & Mrs.* William E. Hall
Mrs. Nella Fae McElroy
Mr.* & Mrs.* Lawrence Peitz

South Carolina
Dr.* & Mrs.* Mercer Bridges
Mr.* & Mrs.* Clarence Holden
Mr. & Mrs. John D. Stanford

Texas
Anonymous
Mr.* & Mrs.* J.R. Collins
Mr. * & Mrs.* William H. Crowe
Dr.* & Mrs.* Hubert  Driggs
Mr.* & Mrs.* Loyd L. Edwards
Dr.* & Mrs.* Floyd Golden
Mrs. Vera Holsinger*
Mr.* & Mrs. J. Ed Hutcherson
Mr. & Mrs.* Ernest C. Jett
Dr. & Mrs. Mel E. Johnson
Mrs. Bess Jones*
Liatis Foundation
Cleon & Wilma Ligon Trust

Mr.* & Mrs.* Clester S. McClain
Mrs. Anne McCreless
Mobberly Baptist Church, 

Longview
Mr.* & Mrs.* R. Earl O’Keefe
Mr. J. Warren Reid*
Col. & Mrs*. Stanley Sagert
Mrs. Urma L. Skinner*
Mr. & Mrs. Joe M. Sloan
Mrs. Karen Willis

Washington
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald Lee Wortham

* deceased

Diamond Eagle Circle 
($1 million in total gifts)

Dr.* & Mrs.* Albert J. Geiger  
Tulsa, Oklahoma

Mays Foundation 
Amarillo, Texas    
Mr.* & Mrs.* W.A. Mays 
Mr.* & Mrs.* Troy M. Mays

Shiraki Foundation  
	 Honolulu, Hawaii    
	 Mrs. Hilda Shiraki*

Platinum Eagle Circle 
($750,000 in total gifts)

Mr.* & Mrs. Clifford Schmidt 
JES Edwards Foundation 
Fort Worth, Texas

Gold Eagle Circle 
($500,000 in total gifts)

Harold K.L. Castle Foundation  
Kaneohe, Hawaii

Silver Eagle Circle
($300,000 in total gifts)

First Baptist Church 
Amarillo, Texas

First Hawaiian Bank 
Honolulu, Hawaii

Mrs. Johnnie Taylor* 
Dallas, Texas 

Verizon/Hawaiian Telcom 
Honolulu, Hawaii

Lifetime Eagle Donors
The Eagle Circles recognize donors whose 
lifetime gifts to Hawaii Baptist Academy  
exceed $100,000. Cumulative gifts include  
cash, securities, negotiable property, 
planned gifts and donated services.
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Special Friends
($1,000-4,999)

Hawaii
Anonymous
Mr. & Mrs. Keith H. Abe
Rev. & Mrs. Elwin Ahu
Mr. & Mrs. Garrett Akiyama
Dr. & Mrs. John Aoki
Mr. Dean Arakaki 

& Dr. Irene Ohbe-Arakaki 
Reneux LLC

Mr. & Mrs. George Arashiro 
Mr. & Mrs. Terrance Arashiro
Mr. & Mrs. Suchart Archpru
Mrs. Amy E. Arizala
Mr. & Mrs. Harold K. Asato
Mr. & Mrs. Wyman Au
Mr. & Mrs. Richard T. Bento
Mr. & Mrs. Terry Bosgra
Mr. James D. Chang
Mrs. Helen Choy
Dr. & Mrs. Kent Davenport
Mr. & Mrs. Dennis Djou
Mr. & Mrs. S.K. Djou
Mrs. Grace Efurd
Golden Arches Merchants 

Association of Hawaii
HBA National Junior  

Honor Society 2012
HDG, Inc.
Ms. Claudia Henna
Mr. & Mrs. Leslie I. Hidaka	
Mr. & Mrs. Eric Hirano
Mr. & Mrs. Hayden Hu
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Hu
Mr. & Mrs. Steven J. Iha
Mr. & Mrs. Richard M. Ito
Jhamandas Watumull Fund
Mr. & Mrs. Russell Johiro
Mrs. Carol M. Kagimoto
Kailua Baptist Church
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Kam ’66 
Mr. Richard Kaneshiro* 
Mr. & Mrs. Timothy R. Kaneshiro ’70
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald Katahara
Mr. & Mrs. Wayne H. Kawata	
Kilohana Kai 

Mr. Richard Yaginuma	
Mr. & Mrs. Mark A. Kimoto
Rev. & Mrs. Carl K. Kinoshita
Mr. & Mrs. Darryl T. Kon
Ms. Edna Kong ’75 Assoc.
Mrs. Mary Eleanor Kong
Dr. & Mrs. Todd Kuwaye 

(Naomi Uyeno Kuwaye ’85)
Mr. & Mrs. Bohin Kwock
Dr. & Mrs. Lindsey Lau 

(Willisa Au Lau ’88)

Mr. & Mrs. Ralph S. Lee
Dr. Kyle K. Leong ’98 
Mr. & Mrs. Les Lichtenburg 

(Lisa Kakimoto Lichtenburg ’84)
Mr. Enoch L.S. Lum ’94 
Mr. Ethan L.S. Lum ’02 
Ms. Evie S. L. Lum ’97
Dr. & Mrs. William K.Y. Lum
Mr. & Mrs. Brian Maruya
Mrs. Stephanie Masatsugu
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce Matsui
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Mishima
Mr. Dean K. Morihara
Mr. & Mrs. Randall N. Morita
Dr. & Mrs. Timothy T. Morita
Mrs. Gwen Morlan	
Dr. & Mrs. Cass Nakasone
Dr. & Mrs. Darell T. Natori
Rev. & Mrs.  Ken Newman
Mrs. Shirley Nishimoto
Mr. & Mrs. John K. Ogoshi
Dr. Ruby Ovitt
Mr. & Mrs. Glenn T. Saito
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald T. Shiira ’75 
Mrs. Florencia Stackel
Mr. & Mrs. August M. Suehiro ’67 
Mr. & Mrs. Lance Suzuki
Mr. & Mrs. Sachio Taira
Mr. & Mrs. Gary Y. Takata
Mr. & Mrs. Bryce Tani ’88
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Tanigawa ’67  

(Gail Lam Tanigawa ’67)
Ms. Susan M. Taura ’80
Mr. & Mrs. Steven Togami
Mr. & Mrs. Victor M. Tsuha
Dr. & Mrs. Garrett Uehara
Mr. & Mrs. Russell Uehara
University Ave. Baptist Church
Mr. & Mrs. Richard K. Uyehara ’59 
Mr. & Mrs. Harry Uyeunten ’54
Mr. & Mrs. Steven Wee ’63
Mr. & Mrs. Patrick White
	 (Winona Au White ’83)
Mrs. Gloria Williaford
Mr. & Mrs. Arnold K. Wong ’83 
Drs. Don & Vivien Wong
Mrs. Catherine Yamada
Mr. & Mrs. Hisao Yamada
Mr. Greg & Dr. Irene Yamamoto
Dr. Michael Yee  

& Dr. Helen Ing-Yee
Mr. & Mrs. Nee Won Young
Mr. & Mrs. William Y.K. Young

Alabama
Mrs. Dell Mays

California
Dr. & Mrs. Peter C.F. Chee ’76 
Mr. & Mrs. Bill J. Devine

Mr. & Mrs. Bill Kulencavich  
(Carol Okamoto Kulencavich ’80)

LTC & Mrs. Steven B. Phillips ’85 
Mr. Anthony K. Rowe

Colorado
Mr. & Mrs. Joe Gossack 

(Pat Martin Gossack ’59)

Georgia
Mrs. Teresa Bennett 
Dr. & Mrs. Joseph B. Harris
Mr. & Mrs. Wade W. Johnson
Col. & Mrs. Wayne King
Mr. & Mrs. James R. Perkins
Mr. & Mrs. Olin Plunkett
Mr. & Mrs. Virgil Smith
Warren Baptist Church, Augusta

Illinois
Dr. Jan Waggoner

Indiana
Mrs. Edith Tengan Richardson 
Mr. & Mrs. Martin R. Rinehart	

Kentucky
Rev. & Mrs. Earl S. Bell
Mr. & Mrs. John F. Cosby, Jr.
Mrs. Florence Alice Young

Mississippi
Ms. Emma Marie Braddock
Ms. Patricia Simmons

Missouri
Mr. & Mrs. Mark Foster 

New Jersey
Microsoft Corporation

North Carolina
Mrs. Virginia Bost
Mrs. Polly Causby
W.R. & Cornelia Grigg Estate
The Holden Foundation 

Mr. Alex Holden
Mr. & Mrs. Melvin R. Lutz, Jr.
Ms. Lynn Spangler
Mrs. Sandra White

Oklahoma
Dr. & Mrs. Benny Bankston
Mr. & Mrs. Bill Jackson	
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Langland	
Mr. & Mrs. Charles J. O’Rear
Smith’s Sunday School Class  

First Baptist Church, Tulsa
Rev. & Mrs. Deron Spoo

South Carolina
Mr. & Mrs. J. Harris Campbell
Mr. & Mrs. Richard A. Pope
Mr. & Mrs. Edward T. Zeigler

Tennessee
Ms. Janette Amos	
Mr. & Mrs. Joe D. Stoneham	
Margaret Tatum Trust
Mr. & Mrs. Charles N. Thacker

Texas
Burlington Northern Santa Fe 

Foundation
Mr. & Mrs. Robert L. Cargill
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Dietze
Mr. & Mrs. Charles C. Driscoll
Mr. & Mrs. John Eargle
Dr. & Mrs. Michael Ellis
Dr. & Mrs. Juan Garza  

(Beth Lazo Garza ’80)
Mr. & Mrs. Glen R. Goode
Mr. & Mrs. John Heiman
Dr. & Mrs. Mel E. Johnson
Mrs. Dorothy B. Langdon
Mr. & Mrs. Jamie Light
Dr. & Mrs. Darold H. Morgan
Dr. & Mrs. Marshall W. Morgan
Mr.* & Mrs. James Munnerlyn
Mr. Hank Plume
J.W. Reid Estate
Mr. & Mrs. Billy D. Reynolds, Jr.
Mr. & Mrs. J.B. Roberts
Mr. & Mrs. Randy Sharp
Mr. & Mrs. Ed Spurling
Mrs. Darleen Taliaferro
Ms. Susie Taylor
Mr. & Mrs.* R. Doyle Taylor
Mrs. Joan T. Trew
Mr. Robert Whitfield
Mrs. Karen Willis
Mr. & Mrs. Norman O. Wright

Virginia
Mrs. Reba Bayliss
Mr. & Mrs. David Medlen
Mrs. Martha Jo Meserole

Washington
Mr. Sean T. Nakamura ’95
Melissa Young ’86 &  

Donald Siebers

Sustaining Friends  
($500-$999)

Hawaii
Mr. Jan Ackerman  

& Ms. Mona Didone
Mr. & Mrs. Walter T. Agena
Mr. George Atta
Mr. & Mrs. Dennis Chong
Ms. Dominique-Anne Derrien-

Bartley
Mr. & Mrs. Barry N. Fujita
Mr. & Mrs. Dayn Fujiwara 

Annual Giving Report  Fiscal Year July 1, 2012–June 30, 2013
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Mr. & Mrs. Kenric Y. Fukuda
Ms. Sharon M. Hagio
Hawaiian Electric Industries
Mr. & Mrs. Steven S. Higashi
Mr. & Mrs. Wesley Hiyane
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce Hosaka
Mr. & Mrs. Frank Ifuku
Mr. & Mrs. Alden Ishii
Mr. & Mrs. Leonard C.Y. Kam
Ms. Maurine King
Mr. & Mrs. Eric Kuranishi
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald Lee 

(Kathy Ching Lee ’69)
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Li
	 Richard’s Meat Market
Mr. & Mrs. Hitoshi Matsuo
Mr. & Mrs. James S. Miyachi
Mr. & Mrs. Andrew M. Monden
Dr. & Mrs. Stuart Nakamoto  

(Michele Young Nakamoto ’82)
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Nakamura
Mr. & Mrs. Masa Nakamura
Mr. & Mrs. Masa Nohara  

(Jean Omiya Nohara ’61)
Mr. & Mrs. Edwin N. Nomura
Mr. & Mrs. Daniel T. Omiya ’77 
Ms. Patricia Ota
Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth H. Pang
Mr. & Mrs. Reynold M. Saito
Mrs. Sally Takemori
Mr. & Mrs. Brent Takushi ’85
Mr. & Mrs. Katsuro Taura
Mr. & Mrs. David Uehara
Mrs. Ethel S. Uehara
Mr. & Mrs. Carl Uyehara
Waialae Baptist Church
Ms. Deborah Kidani Wakahiro ’82 
Mr. & Mrs. John H. Wong
Rev. & Mrs. James Worth
Mr. & Mrs. Lester Yonamine

Arkansas
Mrs. Ernestine Moody

California
Ms. Rena B. Cheatley
Mrs. Margie Hoff
Dr. Gary K. Matsuura ’79 
Mrs. Katherine Jackson Meyer ’73 
Mr. & Mrs. Mark Mickelson
	 (Mrs. Joyce Lazo Mickelson ’82)
Mrs. Ruby Sakoda Nakahara ’55 

Association
Mr. & Mrs. Shane M. Tanigawa ’94 
Mr. & Mrs. Mark Tsumaki  

(Wanda Chong Tsumaki ’73)

Colorado
Mr. & Mrs. Robert J. Oxford

Connecticut
GE Foundation

Florida
LTC & Mrs. Bruce M. Furlow

Illinois
Mr. & Mrs. Shane B. Stanford

Kentucky
Mr. & Mrs. Jim Kemp
Mr. & Mrs. Willis Tassie
Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth Whiteley

Massachusetts
Verizon Foundation	

Missouri
Mr. & Mrs. John Hubach

Mississippi
Mrs. Ida Schnautz

New Jersey
ExxonMobil Foundation

New Mexico
Rev. & Mrs. Dudley Bristow
Mr. Allen E. Goodrich

North Carolina
Ms. Nancy Freeman
Mrs. Betty Kendrick

Oklahoma
Mrs. Pat Alexander

Pennsylvania
Dr. & Mrs. Gordon R. Lam ’61

Texas
Mrs. Julie A. Abernathy
Mr. & Mrs. Gerald B. Bellis
Mr. & Mrs. Philip L. Brown
Ms. Mina Budzilowski
Mrs. Phyllis Kamaga Cano
Mrs. Nancy Humphrey Dark ’61 
Mrs. Betty J. Ellerd
Mr. & Mrs. Doug Giles, Jr.
Mr. & Mrs. David Jett
Mr. & Mrs. Mike Mayo
Mobberly Baptist Church, Longview
Mr. & Mrs. Jerry Redmon
R. Alton & Helen Reed Estate
Mr. & Mrs. Ray Snider
Mrs. Betty Ann Sweitzer
Mr. & Mrs. James L. Taylor
Texas Instrument Foundation

Washington
Mr. James A. DeVoe, Jr. ’77 
Mr. & Mrs. Forrest T. Franklin, Jr.
Mrs. Carol Franklin Sutton

Kokua Friends
($100-$499)

Hawaii
Ms. Lucienne M. Abe ’77
Mr. & Mrs. Felix Agraan
Mrs. Dana Nagao Akeo ’90 
Mrs. Laverne Kaonohi Alexander ’70 
Mr. & Mrs. Peyton Andrews  

(Wendy Au Andrews ’69)
Mr. & Mrs. Wallace Aoki ’55 
Ms. Toni T. Arakaki ’86 
Mr. & Mrs. Arnold Arucan
Mr. Ivan Awa
Ms. Beatrice Bow*
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Chandler  

(Lorraine Aguinaldo Chandler ’93)
Mr. Adam K. Chang ’98 
Mr. Dennis Cheng
Mr. & Mrs. Rex Cheung
Mr. & Mrs. Milton M.Y. Ching
Mrs. Janet K. Chinn
Mr. & Mrs. Chester Chong
Ms. Cathy Chow
Mr. & Mrs. Byron C.S. Choy
Mr. Geary Chun & Dr. Eileen 

Ogasawara-Chun
Dr. & Mrs. Gerin T. Chun ’73
Mr. & Mrs. Derek Coryell
	 (Valerie Stackel Coryell ’88)
Mr. & Mrs. Terence T. Enoki
Mr. & Mrs. Anibal Esquef
Foodland Super Market, Ltd.
Mr. & Mrs. Russell Fowler
Mr. & Mrs. Gordon M. Fujimoto
Mr. & Mrs. Stanley K. Fukuhara
Lt. Col. & Mrs. Clarence Fukumoto
Mr. & Mrs. Francis T.P. Fung	
Mr. Mark A. Ganialongo ’94  
Rev. & Mrs. Emory Gaskins
Mr. & Mrs. Paul Hamamoto
Mr. & Mrs. James M. Hara, Jr.
Mr. Leighton M. Hara ’95
Mr. & Mrs. Lance Hayashi
Mr. & Mrs. Nolan T. Hee ’00 
	 (Erica Nakamura Hee ’98) 
Mr. & Mrs. John H. Hewitt
Dr. & Mrs. George Higa
Mr. & Mrs. Alton T. Higashi
Mr. & Mrs. Jay Higashi
Mr. & Mrs. Mark K. Hirae ’72
	 (Marsha Ishida Hirae ’72)
Mr. & Mrs. Walter Hirae
Mr. Devin Hiranaka ’98 
Ms. Cathy F. Hirata
Mr. & Mrs. John S.G. Hom
Mr. & Mrs. Roger Honda
Honolulu Christian Church

Mr. & Mrs. George Honzaki
Mr. William Honzaki
Mr. & Mrs. Gary Horita
Mr. & Mrs. Stanley S. Ichioka	
Mr. & Mrs. Dennis M. Ideta
Mr. & Mrs. Inocencio C. Ignacio
Mr. & Mrs. Kevin K. Inn
Mr. & Mrs. Albert Ishikawa
Mr. & Mrs. Davis K. Ishikawa ’85
Mr. & Mrs. Hachiro Ishizu
Island Insurance Foundation
Mr. & Mrs. Warren K. Itamura
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce M. Ito
Mr. & Mrs. Frederick K. Ito
Mr. & Mrs. Marshall Ito
Chaplain & Mrs. Kiyo Itokazu ’54 
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce G. Jackson
Mr. & Mrs. James M. Johnson
Dr. & Mrs. Lloyd E. Jones
Mr. & Mrs. Si Deuk Joo
Mr. & Mrs. Dennis Kaida
Rev. Clyde Kakiuchi
Mrs. Barbara Kam
Mr. & Mrs. Harry H. Kame’enui
Mr. & Mrs. Keith Kamita
Mr. & Mrs. Von Kenric Kaneshiro ’83 
Mr. & Mrs. George Kashiwa
Mr. & Mrs. Albert D. Kauwe
Mr. Kenneth Y. Kawano ’75	
Rev. & Mrs. Larry H. Kelley
Mr. & Mrs. Peter Kikuta
Mr. & Mrs. James Kinoshita
Mr. Kendall M. Kishida ’92
Mr. & Mrs. Jensen Kono
	 (Cynthia Henna Kono ’78)
Mr. & Mrs. Nelson Kuo
Mr. & Mrs. Randall K. Kurata
Mrs. May H. Kusumoto
Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth Kuwahara
Mr. & Mrs. Francis Lee
Ms. Jocelyn N. Lee ’88
Mrs. Sandra Li
Locations Foundation
Rev. Rob Lockridge
Mr. & Mrs. John C.C. Loo
	 Salon Le Shar
Mr. & Mrs. Fielanthony Lucuab
Mr. & Mrs. Stanley Lum
	 (Elizabeth McLemore Lum ’78)
Mr. Ezra L.J. Lum ’93
Mr. & Mrs. Hal Marshall
	 (Pat Jackson Marshall ’60)
Mr. John Marushige &  

Mrs. Lynn Ishikawa
Mrs. Carole Ann Nakama Masaki ’95
Mr. & Mrs. Patrick L. Mathews
Mr. & Mrs. Kendal M. Matsuda
Mr. & Mrs. Shawn Y. Matsumoto ’86

Annual Giving Report  Fiscal Year July 1, 2012–June 30, 2013
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Mr. Leighton K. Miyachi ’84 
Maj. Gen. & Mrs. Vern T. Miyagi
Ms. Ann K. Mori
Mr. & Mrs. Ross Morihara  

(Traci Shibuya Morihara ’91)
Mr. & Mrs. George Moyer
Mr. & Mrs. Douglas Mukai
Mr. & Mrs. Myles A. Murakami
Mr. & Mrs. George Nagayama
Mr. & Mrs. Clayton S. Nakama
Mr. & Mrs. Ricky Nakamoto
Mr. Alan T. Nakamura
Mrs. Sheryl Ito Nakanishi ’88  
Mr. & Mrs. Gary H. Nakano
Mr. & Mrs. Warren Nakano
Mr. & Mrs. Kelvin Ngao
Mrs. Ruth Ninomiya
Ms. Nikki Okazaki ’73 Assoc. 
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Osaki
Mr. & Mrs. Brian M. Oshima
Rev. & Mrs. Herbert H. Oshiro
Mr. Gerald Ouchi &  

Mrs. Barbara Sano
Palisades Baptist Church
Mr. & Mrs. Douglas S. Palmer	
Mrs. Elsie L. Perkins
Mr. & Mrs. Gregory A. Poole
Mr. & Mrs. Jonathan R. Rawlings
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald K. Saito
Mr. & Mrs. Myles Sakaguchi
Mr. Clay A. Sato ’80
Dr. & Mrs. Harvey T. Sato
Mr. & Mrs. Brent Schlittenhart
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Shigetani	
Mr. & Mrs. Dennis Y.  

Shimabukuro
Mr. & Mrs. Leo Shiohara
Mr. & Mrs. Herbert S. Shiraishi
Mr. & Mrs. Brent Sugita
Mr. & Mrs. Michael S. Sumida ’96
Mr. & Mrs. Kevin K. Sumimoto ’78
Mr. & Mrs. David Sur
Mr. & Mrs. Eustace Suzuki
Mr. & Mrs. Gary N. Taketa
Mrs. Clara K. Takiguchi
Mr. & Mrs. Darren Tawara
Mr. & Mrs. Ven-Ky Tcheou
Mr. & Mrs. George Teramoto
Mr. & Mrs. Dexter T. Teruya
Mr. & Mrs. Clifford H. Togo
Mr. & Mrs. Chris Toyofuku  

(Kerrie Morita Toyofuku ’92)
Ms. Theriann Trinh
Mr. & Mrs. James Utsugi  

(Susan Miyamoto Utsugi ’82 )
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald M. Uyehara
Mr. & Mrs. Isami Watanabe
Mr. & Mrs. Devin Wong

Ms. Julia M.C. Wong ’04
Mr. & Mrs. Eric Woo
Mr. & Mrs. Jay Yamamoto
Mr. & Mrs. Mark K. Yamashiro
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald T. Yamashiro
Mrs. Arlene Yamauchi
Mr. Alan C.H. Yeh ’98
Mr. & Mrs. Todd Yokotake ’84
Mr. & Mrs. Steven Yoneshige
Mr. & Mrs. Francis G. Yoshida
Mr. & Mrs. Blaine Yoshioka
Mr. & Mrs. Jon Yoshishige
Dr. & Mrs. Glenn Young
Mr. & Mrs. Todd Young ’82
Mr. & Mrs. Jian Guo Zhang
Mr. & Mrs. Da Min Zheng

Alabama
Col. (Ret) & Mrs. Willis R. Bunting
Mr. & Mrs. Leon R. Hicks, Jr.
Mrs. Nancy McDill
Mr. & Mrs. Leland Ridings

Arizona
Mr. & Mrs. Robert K. Amano	
Mr. & Mrs. Steven A. Hartman

Arkansas
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald William Lee ’72

California
Dr. & Mrs. R. Gene Anderson
Mr. & Mrs. J.D. Andrews
Dr. & Mrs. Bob G. Byrd
Dr. Jeffrey K.H. Ching ’79
Mrs. Tracey Morita Denbeau ’98 
Mr. Darin A. K. Itamura ’04
Mr. Lance S. Kawata ’89 
Mrs. Elinor Kikugawa
Mr. & Mrs. Wayne S. Kuramoto
Mrs. Eileen Chong Leung ’66
Dr. Eric K.B. Lim ’94
Mr. Todd Y. Murata ’87 
Mr. & Mrs. Jerry S. Okimoto ’76
Dr. Deanna Wallace-Donovan ’95 
Mrs. Diana Chow Yee ’60

Florida
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Eugene Lewis
Mr. & Mrs. Charles G. Pooler
Mr. & Mrs. Edwin S. Salter
Mr.* & Mrs.* Robert White

Georgia
Ms. Betty Bruce
DD & Z Fund 

Georgia Baptist Foundation
Mrs. Doris Heard
Ms. Myra B. Jones
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Keller
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Zwald

Kentucky
Maj. & Mrs. Bradley S. Moore
Mr. & Mrs. Lance Pryor
Hermon and Rayberta Ray Trust
Dr. & Mrs. Noble Roberts
Mr. Gayle Sutherland
Mr. & Mrs. David Wade

Maine
Mr. & Mrs. Paul Letalien  

(Janet Mitchell Letalien ’81)

Minnesota
Target Corporation
Hormel Foods Charitable Trust

Mississippi
Mrs. Etoile Herrod

Missouri
Mr. & Mrs. W. Gail Garner
Capt. & Mrs. Stephen J. Olson ’74
Rev. & Mrs. David Winfrey

Nevada
Mrs. Sharry Au Frascarelli ’67 
Mrs. Diane U. Smith

New Jersey
BP Matching Fund Programs
Abbott Laboratories Fund

New Mexico
Mr. & Mrs. Roger G. Cook
Mr. Frank Gregory, Jr.

North Carolina
Mr. & Mrs. Frank V. Beam
Mr. & Mrs. Herman Best
Mr. & Mrs. Roger W. Gantt
Mr. & Mrs. Michael W. Haley
IBM
Mr. Richard Kelly

Ohio
Pitney Bowes

Oklahoma
Ms. Sharon Alexander
Rev. & Mrs. Delmer Allen
Mr. & Mrs. Sterling L. Arntzen
Ms. Cathy Bankston
Mrs. Jayne Craig ’76 Assoc.
Mr. & Mrs. George Gorham 
Mr. & Mrs. Jim Howarth
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce Orga
Mrs. Mary Ann Piland
Mrs. Jarene Robison
Ms. Trudy Robison
Ms. Rebecca A. Rogers
Mr. Michael E. Victory

South Carolina
Mr. Robert H. Causby
Dr. & Mrs. G. Fred Payne

Tennessee
Ms. Katsuko Hausser
Mrs. Joyce Wong

Texas
Arise & Shine Sunday School Class 

First Baptist Church, Richardson
Mr. & Mrs. Jeff Brain
Ms. Barbara Clayton
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Cozart
Mrs. Shirley Daniels
Mrs. Billie Edwards
Ms. Vernnetta J. Ellerd
Ms. Mallory K. Ellis ’05 
Dr. & Mrs. Isaac Gusukuma ’69 
Ms. Karen Harrison
Mrs. June Hatley
Mr. Johnny Horton
Ms. Clara Inglish
Mr. & Mrs. Peter F. Maddox
Mr. & Mrs. H. Lee McAdory
J. Ivey & Winnie Miller Trust
Mrs. Kristen Sagert Obermeyer ’78 
Mr. & Mrs. Alden K. Pitman
Mr. & Mrs. Myron C. Schlenker
Mrs. Linda C. Thoreson
Mr. & Mrs. Donald T. Wells 
Mr. & Mrs. Wayne West
Mr. & Mrs. David Weston
Mr. & Mrs. Charles L. Wilson
Mr. & Mrs. Michael Young

Virginia
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Brent Camp 

(Beth Teves Camp ’89)
Mr. & Mrs. Donald E. Lytal
Mr. & Mrs. Sam G. Moneyhun
Mr. & Mrs. Jason Mori ’59 
Mrs. Jean Ridenhour
Dr. Kelly Ann Yamashiro ’87 	

Washington
Mrs. Marlene Miller	
Mr. Raymond Tamaru ’60 

Outside U.S.
Lt. & Mrs. Bryan Mitsuoka ’99 

(Kimberly Bento Mitsuoka ’99)

Friends 
(Up to $99)

Hawaii
Anonymous
Mr. & Mrs. Brian T. Aoki
Mr. & Mrs. Christian R.K. Aona, III
Mr. & Mrs. Glenn Awakuni
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph A. Banes, Jr.
Mrs. Pearl  Blair
Mr. & Mrs. John Bninski
Ms. Janelyn Castillo	
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Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth S.L. Chang
Mr. & Mrs. Richard K. Chang	
Mr. & Mrs. John R. Chong
Mr. & Mrs. Blair G. Cole
Mr. & Mrs. John Corpuz
Mr. & Mrs. Craig Enomoto
Mrs. Robin Oka Estrada ’82
Mrs. Emi Fritz
Mr. Ryan Frontiera
Mr. & Mrs. Dennis T. Fujimoto
Mr. & Mrs. Arjay Gruspe
Mr. & Mrs. Matthew Higashida 

(Susette Yamashita Higashida ’76)
Ms. Hannah-Joy M. Hirae ’07  
Mr. & Mrs. Clyde M. Hishinuma
Mr. Charles Hui
Mrs. Melissa Higashi Imperial ’96  
Mr. & Mrs. Jon Inafuku
Mr. & Mrs. Derek Ito
Mr. & Mrs. Dean K. Kaneshiro
Mr. Kyle Kaneshiro
Ms. Carissa Kano ’12 
Mr. & Mrs. Cary K. Kano
Mr. & Mrs. Glenn Karamatsu
Ms. Sandra Y. Kato
Mr. & Mrs. Ka‘ala Kawai
Mr. & Mrs. Dean Kumasaka
Dr. & Mrs. Nathan Kwon
Mr. & Mrs. Khau Lu
Mrs. Billie Takaki Lueder ’94  
Mrs. Marie Lum
Mr. & Mrs. Dwayne Masutani	
Mr. & Mrs. Rosendo Mendoza
Mr. & Mrs. Roy J. Miyahira
Mr. & Mrs. Donald Miyasato
Mrs. Thongboun Mounthongdy
Mr. & Mrs. Vern Nakaguma
Mr. & Mrs. Milton N. Nakamura
Mr. & Mrs. Darren Nakao  

(Sandra Sugawa Nakao ’96)
Mr. & Mrs. Nolan J. Namba
Mr. & Mrs. Philip J. Nasca
Mrs. Annie Nishiki
Ms. Lynne Nohara ’92 
Ms. Christine Loui Nucum ’85 
Mr. & Mrs. Steven Oato
Mr. & Mrs. Aven Okamura
Mr. & Mrs. Garrett K. Omoto ’79 
Mrs. Marsha K. Onaga
Mr. & Mrs. Harold S. Oshiro
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald Perreira
Mr. Daniel D. Peters ’02
Mr. Thanh Phan
Mr. & Mrs. Scott Powell
Mr. & Mrs. David U. Sakai
Mr. Reid Sakai ’96 
Mrs. Margaret Kaalakea Samson ’61 
Mr. & Mrs. Gary Y. Shibata
Ms. Jaime Shibata ’02 

Mr. & Mrs. Mark Shiira ’79 
Mr. & Mrs. Lee Stein
Mr. & Mrs. Dennis Su
Mr. Scott D. Sunaoka ’94 
Ms. Kara L. Takata ’99 
Ms. Flora S. Taura
Mr. & Mrs. Noel Tenney
Ms. Ida E. Thiede
Ms. Suzette T. Tokuda ’91 
Mr. & Mrs. Anthony Valdez
Mr. & Mrs. Rory Vierra
Mrs. Marilyn F. Wallace
Mr. & Mrs. Frederick J. Wang
Rev. & Mrs. George Watanabe 

(Amy Konishi Watanabe ’62)
Col. & Mrs. Alika Watts ’79 
Ms. Betty Y.W. Wong
Mrs. Shirley Yahata
Mr. & Mrs. Jordan Yasutomi ’03 
Ms. Joy N. Yoshida ’99 
Mr. Nathan H. Yoshida ’98 
Ms. Susan F. Yoshida
Mr. & Mrs. John K. Yoshimoto

Arizona
Mrs. Corri Yonamine Nickele ’97 

California
Dr. & Mrs. Thomas D. Brant  

(Melynda Moyes Brant ’76 assoc.)
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Fulghum
Mrs. Samantha Hicks Herrera ’95 
Mr. & Mrs. Andrew E. Towell
Mrs. Uriah Fox Venegas ’93 
Western Union

Florida
Mr. Zachary M. Hicks ’98 
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Eugene Lewis

Illinois
Mr. Nathaniel T.Y. Chung ’00 

Kentucky
Mrs. Marian Singletary*

Massachusetts
The Boeing Company

New Jersey
PSEG Foundation
Mr. Robert S. Chatham

North Carolina
Mr. & Mrs. Chad Brittain
Mrs. Frances D. Bryce
Rev.* & Mrs. Mel Campos
Columns at Cleveland Springs
Mrs. Rebecca Hamrick
Mrs. Shelly Hokama McClatchey ’04 
Dr. Edward M. Saito ’06 
Ms. Ruth H. Sherman

Oklahoma
Ms. Joanna R. Clark
Ms. Carolyn B. Hill
Ms. Evelyn M. Hull
Mr. & Mrs. Russell A. Morris
Mr. & Mrs. Frank Morrison
Mr. & Mrs. Ben F. Sowers
Mr. & Mrs. David E. Sullivan
Mrs. Jean Y. Zimmerman

Pennsylvania
Mr. David M. Sumida ’98 

South Carolina
Mr. & Mrs. Leiton Chinn ’62 

Tennessee
Olive Allen Memorial Trust

Texas
Mr. & Mrs. Paul Burks
Ms. Leah K. Gorham
Ms. Betty M. Hoover
Mr. & Mrs. Ed Jackson
Mr. David B. Maddox
Mr. & Mrs. Jordon Maddox
Mrs. Anne McCreless
Mr. James L. Myrick
Ms. Edwina Prisk
Ms. Sherry Purcell
Mrs. Kay Rose
Mr. & Mrs. Carl J. Stoneham
Mr. & Mrs. Randy Vandivort
Ms. Clara Ziegler

Virginia
Mr. Thomas E. Gilmer, III
Mr. & Mrs. R.H. Hamilton

Washington
Mr. Benjamin J. Higa ’04 
Mr. Sean Rader ’75 Assoc.

*deceased during year

Special Funds
O.W. Dub Efurd Memorial  

Scholarship**

Chatham/Georgetown College 
Scholarship Fund

Ching Group Scholarship

Mallory Kathryn Ellis Soldier  
of Light Scholarship Award** 

Rachel & Trevor Hu Teaching 
Excellence Award** 

Kilohana Kai (Larry Wong  
Memorial) Scholarship**

Faustina I. Lazo Scholarship**

Sue Nishikawa State Missions 
Scholarship Fund**  
Hawaii Pacific Baptist  
Convention

Arlene K.N. Tom Memorial  
Scholarship 

General Scholarship Fund**

Scholarship Endowment
Gary H. Arizala Scholarship

Allen & Mildred Au Scholarship

Carl & Myra Bates Scholarship

Maudie Bearden Scholarship

Ruby Bice Campbell Scholarship

Waldo & Alyne Bugbee  
Scholarship

Harold & Mary Lou Causby  
Scholarship

Don Chatham Scholarship**

Robert L. & Mary Lenora Coder 
Scholarship** 

William & Ruth Crowe  
Scholarship

J.R. & May Delle Collins  
Scholarship

J.P. & Leola K. Edmonds  
Scholarship

Travis Ellis, Maurine King,  
Darrell Truitt, 

	 Joyce Wong Scholarship**

Ted & Floy Ferguson Scholarship

Herschel & Martha Fielder  
Scholarship

Al & Laura Belle Geiger  
Scholarship

Joyce Hallman Scholarship

Marsha Hirae Scholarship

Vera Holsinger Scholarship

J. Ed & Burnell Hutcherson  
Scholarship

Charles & Hazel Kawano  
Scholarship

Reggie & Pat Kikugawa  
Scholarship**

Hansel & Dorothy Kincaid  
Scholarship** (new)

Wayne & Jane King Scholarship**

Rev. Carl & Hatsue Kinoshita 
Scholarship

Carole Kitahara Scholarship

Dorothy S. Kohatsu Scholarship 

Dan & Mary Eleanor Kong  
Scholarship

Victor & Aurora Lee Koon  
Scholarship

Cleon & Wilma Ligon Scholarship

Carol Murosaki Maeda  
Scholarship

Betty Lou Mays Scholarship

H.P. & Mary R. McCormick  
Scholarship

Steve Murphy Scholarship

Annual Giving Report  Fiscal Year July 1, 2012–June 30, 2013
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Sue Nishikawa Scholarship

Paul & Mildred Oyer Scholarship

Fannie H. Peeples Scholarship**

Hermon & Rayberta Ray  
Scholarship**

J.W. & Myrtie Atwood Reid  
Scholarship**

Stan & Marj Sagert Scholarship**

Jitsuo & Norma Shimada  
Scholarship**

Hilda Shiraki Scholarship

Louise Simms Scholarship

Hobart & Dorothy Smith  
Scholarship

Emma Street Scholarship

Susie Studer Scholarship**

Florence Liu Tong Scholarship

Tusculum Hills Baptist Church 
Scholarship

Frederick & Betty Usui Scholarship

Dr. Edmond Walker & Lurie 
Walker Stewart Scholarship** 

Henry & Tina Whitehead  
Scholarship** 

Thomas Robert Whitfield Scholar-
ship** (new)

Joyce Wong Scholarship**

Oliver K. Yanaga Scholarship

Paris Yelton Memorial Scholarship

Chester Young Scholarship** 

General Scholarship**

Other Endowed Funds
Fleming Trust School Operations 

Endowment

Ruby Atwood Capital Projects 
Endowment

Teacher Endowment

Charlotte Hoover General  
Endowment

Hubert & Peggy Tatum  
Memorial Fund**

Nancy Jane Blair Music  
Endowment

Oyer Fine Arts Endowment

Mallory Kathryn Ellis Soldier  
of Light Scholarship** 

Ken & Rosemond Street Athletic 
Endowment

Rob Fulford Scholar Athlete  
Endowment**

Les Kaneta Athletic Scholarship

General Endowment

** Funds with contributions  
2012-2013 fiscal year

Memorial Gifts
Contributions to Hawaii Baptist 
Academy were made in memory of 
the following during the 2012-2013 
fiscal year

Jane Agena
Ron Allison
W. Everett Bennett
Harold Causby
Radford B. Furlow
Corean Goldman
LaDonne Green
Hajime Hagio
Irene Kaneshiro
Richard Kaneshiro
Harry Kawamoto
Lillian Kido
Reggie Kikugawa
Dan Kong
Sally Kumabe
John McClain
Elizabeth Moore
Phyllis Morihara
Sam Moseley
James Munnerlyn
Dorothy Myrick
Don Nelson
Adele Okimoto
William Russell
Kenneth Sakai
James Salter
Norma Shimada
Patrick Spangler
Bill Spurling
Yuriko Suehiro
Josh Smith
Cindy Sweitzer
Lianne Takemori ’88 
Wallace Taliaferro
Toshio Tanaka
Bobbie Sue Taylor
Cecil Williaford

Honor Gifts
Contributions were made in honor  
of the following individuals during  
the 2012–2013 fiscal year:

Dr. Betty Jean Chatham
Ms. Sharon M. Hagio
Mrs. Eileen Lovelace
Melvin & Joann Lutz
Dell Mays
Dr. Ruby Ovitt
Paul & Alice Saunders
Ms. Patricia Simmons
Mrs. Gail Lam Tanigawa ’67 

Fred & Linda Wang
Mrs. Joyce Wong

Gifts in Kind
Atlantis Adventures, LLC
Big City Diner
Big Island Candies
Bishop Museum
Bluwater Grill
Dave and Buster’s
Mr. & Mrs. Neal Eshima
First Hawaiian Bank
Halekulani Hotel
Hilton Hawaiian Village Beach 

Resort & Spa
Honolulu Zoo
Ice Palace
Mr. & Mrs. Von Kenric  

Kaneshiro ‘83 
Macaroni Grill
Mr. Jonathan S. Magota ’12 
McKinley Car Wash
Olomana Golf Links
Oriental Merchandise
Pacific Beach Hotel
Partner International Inc.
Petals & Beans  

Mr. Dennis S.T. Wong ’71 
Polynesian Cultural Center
Roger Dunn Golf Shop
Waikiki Aquarium
Zippy’s Restaurants

Athletic Booster  
Club Golf Tournament 
Sponsors
Platinum Sponsors
Dennis M.H. Pang & Associates
First Hawaiian Bank
KSF Inc.
Open Mortgage, LLC –  

Wendy Oshiro

Gold Sponsors
Central Pacific Bank – Keith Masuda

Commercial Sheetmetal Co., Inc.  
	 Glenn Saito

Continental Mechanical of the Pacific  
	 Robert Fujikawa

Design Perspective  
	 Steven Higashiya

Hawaii Import Parts, Inc.  
	 Alan Haruki

Honolulu Cookie Company

Morris & Lilian Kimoto

Ohana Pacific Management Co. 
PSH Insurance, Inc. –  
	 Gary Yanagihara

Robert & Sharon Hodson & Family

Silver Sponsor
Crazy Shirts – Dion Yasui

Bronze Sponsors
Sheet Metal Industry Fund  
of Hawaii  
	 Tara Lum

Special Sponsors
Armstrong Produce  

Melanie Kim

Autobody Engineering Specialists  
	Roy Higashiya

Clare Ramos

Coca-Cola – Reid

Dean Morihara

Eight Point Distributors, Inc.  
	Mike Sakamoto, Jr.

Hansen Distributing Group  
Stuart Chun

Hawaii High School Athletic Assn.  
Chris Chun

Hawaii State Federal Credit Union  
Joel Kumabe

Hawaii USA Federal Credit Union  
Morris Kimoto

HBA Athletic Department

Hawaiian Candies & Nuts, Ltd.  
(Menehune Mac) –  
Neal Arakaki

Innovative Design & Sales  
Alan Ohara

Island Sign Services, Inc.   
Mark Sperling

KTM Services, Inc.  
Thanh & Kamei Lac

Lance Lee

Mid-Pacific Country Club 
Tim Dietrich & Norman Asao

MKB Sports – Gerald Taoka

Morris Kimoto

Sodexho Services –  
Darryl Kawamoto
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In Memory of
Alumni
Sandra Wong Teixeira, 69, of the class of  
1962, died July 31 in Honolulu. She was 
retired from Bank of Hawaii. She is 
survived by her husband, Herbert; son 
Darren Hu; daughters Herberta Silva, 
Rose Kaohi, Marvie Faria and Darrilynn 
Pomroy; mother Thelma Wong; brothers 
Kalfred and Melvin Wong; and sister  
Julie Jeong.

Myra Fisher, 63, of the class of 1967, died  
Sept. 28 in Sisters, Ore., where she taught  
yoga for the past eight years. She previously  
lived in Boulder, Colo. and ran an exporting  
business that specialized in outdoor and 
rescue equipment. She is survived by her 
sister, Lynda Durand (’70).

The Aloha Council
Beatrice W.C. Bow, 69, of Honolulu, died 
Aug. 17. She was a retired Pearl Harbor 
Naval Shipyard employee and a longtime 
member of Nuuanu Baptist Church. She 
is survived by her brothers David and 
Daniel, and sister Janice Nishimura.

Mainland Advisory Council
Samuel Moseley, 91, of Selma, Ala.,  
died June 14. A retired surgeon, he was 
an active member at First Baptist Church 
and in the community. The Selma Rotary 
Club recognized him several times as 
“Man of the Year.” He was predeceased 
by his first wife, Christine, and his second 
wife, Dorothy. He is survived by his son 
Robert; daughters Lyn Hubbard, Janet 
Moseley, Jean Massey, and Margaret 
Hudson; eight grandchildren; and seven 
great-grandchildren.

Juanita Green, 90, of Shelbyville, Ky.,  
died June 26. She was retired from the  
Federal Land Bank. She served as organist  
at Buffalo Lick Baptist Church for over  
60 years and was also an active member  
of the Eastern Star. She was predeceased 
by her husband, C. Boyd Green. 

Leon Lester, 91, of Winnsboro, Texas,  
died July 2. He served in the U.S. Air Force  
during World War II. He was a member 
of the First Baptist Church of Winnsboro 
and the Gus Garrison Masonic Lodge. 
Survivors include his wife, Barbara;  
sons Bruce, George and Paul; daughter 
Ruth Deaton; 10 grandchildren; and  
two great-grandchildren. 

Bill Starnes, 76, of Dallas, Texas, died  
Aug. 6. He was retired from Electronic 
Data Systems and was a member of First 
Baptist Church, Richardson. He is survived 
by his wife, Martha; daughter Deborah; 
son David; and three grandchildren. 

Marian Singleton, 81, of Louisville, Ky., 
died Sept. 24. She was a retired school 
secretary and a member of Bethlehem 
Baptist Church. She was predeceased  
by her husband James and daughter 
Margaret. She is survived by her daughters  
Nancy Lewis and Janet Neumann;  
son James Jr.; and six grandchildren.

J. Hoffman Harris, 87, of Hickory, N.C., 
died Sept. 25. He was the founding 
pastor of Trinity Baptist Church in 
Biloxi, Miss., Patee Park Baptist Church 
in St. Joseph, Mo., and Briarlake Baptist 
Church in Atlanta, Ga. where he served 
29 years until his retirement in 1988. 
During his career he was very active 
in denominational and civic life. He is 
survived by his wife, Norma; daughters 
Beth Brandes and Chris Harris; and 
grandson Blake Brandes.

Christian Sympathy is also expressed  
to Sharon Darapiza, high school student 
services secretary, on the passing of her 
brother, Timothy Gapero, 60, of Wailuku, 
Hawaii, on Oct. 19, 2013.

HBA Ohana
Baby Eagles

Eliana Dawn Vitek was born 
to Andrew Vitek, high school 
science teacher, and Dawn Vitek, 
on July 30, 2013. She weighed 6 
pounds and 15 ounces and was 
20.5 inches long. In the Hebrew 
language, Eliana can be translated 
as “my God has answered me.” 
Sibling: Blaise Pascal Vitek, 2. 

Jakin Lok Yin Tsang was born to 
Aaron Tsang and Ellen Tsang, 
HBA workstation manager, on 
September 6, 2013. He weighed  
7 pounds and 11 ounces and  
was 20 inches long. Sibling: 
Nadan Tsang, 6. 

Weddings
Alexandra Paul Poleshaj Love (’04) 
married Nicholas Thaddeus Love  
on June 28, 2013 in Kaneohe, Hawaii.  
They both reside in Honolulu, 
Hawaii. 

Alexandra (Armstrong) Taylor, high 
school English teacher, married 
Andy Taylor, high school guidance 
counselor, on September 29, 2013, at 
Kailua Community Church in Kailua.  
During the ceremony, the Soldiers 
of Light choir, directed by Todd 
Yokotake (’84), performed “The Lord’s  
Prayer” in Hawaiian and “Great Is 
Thy Faithfulness.” The Taylors reside 
in Kailua, Hawaii. 

Stay in Touch  Share with us your latest updates by submitting them online at www.hba.net/alumni, or www.hba.net/forms
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